Toronto District School Board

Policy P068

Title: ACCOMMODATION AND PROGRAM REVIEW

Adopted: May 27, 2009 Effected: July 20, 2009

Revised: March 22, 2016; November 22, 2017, **November 28, 2018**

Reviewed: March 22, 2016, November 28, 2018

Authorization: Board of Trustees

Table of Contents

section	<u>i opic</u>	<u>Page</u>
1.0	Rationale	2
2.0	Objective	2
3.0	Definitions	2
4.0	Responsibility	4
5.0	Application and Scope	4
6.0	Policy Statements	4
	Part 6A: General	4
	Part 6B: Purpose of Engagement	6
	Part 6C: Pupil Accommodation Reviews	7
	Part 6D: Program Area Reviews	10
	Part 6E: Changes to Attendance Boundaries of Schools (Regular Day School Programs)	11
	Part 6F: Other Decisions	12
	Part 6G: Summary Chart	13
7.0	Specific Directives	18
8.0	Evaluation	18
9.0	Appendices	18
10.0	Reference Documents	18

1.0 RATIONALE

This policy is a requirement of the Ministry of Education and is intended to adhere to the Ministry's Pupil Accommodation Review Guideline that may be amended from time to time. In the event of a conflict between the policy and the ministry guideline, the latter prevails.

2.0 OBJECTIVE

To provide guidance and to set parameters for processes leading to changes in the location of schools and programs, closure of schools, and changes in the configuration of grades and/or programs within specific schools.

3.0 DEFINITIONS

Affected parents and students: In this policy, "affected parents and students" means parents of students and students, where students are enrolled in a program or school that will be affected by a decision concerning configuration or location of the program or school.

Alternative school: A school that is unique in pedagogy, form of governance, and staff involvement; has strong parental and/or student involvement; and provides an educational experience suited to individual learning styles/preferences and/or needs.

Annual Planning Document: A detailed list of program and accommodation studies that will be done during the next year. It reflects the short term work in the form of Local Feasibility Studies that will be done to execute the Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy.

Attendance boundary: The geographical limits that define the area served by a school or a program.

Attendance Boundary Change Study: A study of attendance boundaries between two schools may be undertaken to reduce over-crowding, to utilize surplus space, or to designate addresses to a closer school.

Board: Toronto District School Board, which is also referred to as "TDSB".

Exemption to Pupil Accommodation Review: Circumstance included in the Ministry of Education's Pupil Accommodation Review Guideline where a Pupil Accommodation Review process does not have to be undertaken.

Facility: A building in which a school operates.

Intensive Support Program: A special education program for students with one or more exceptionalities, in which students are enrolled for more than half of the instructional program on a school day.

Local Feasibility Study: A preliminary analysis of an accommodation or program concept to determine its viability that is conducted by a staff team and the affected Trustee(s). The team, called the Local Feasibility Team, is led by the local Superintendent(s) of Education. The study could lead to other formal public processes such as Boundary Reviews, Program Area Reviews and Pupil Accommodation Reviews that include community engagement.

Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy: A roadmap for the future that provides an approach to program and accommodation planning with a tenyear timeframe that allows for responsiveness and flexibility in a changing environment by including an annual cycle of review.

Modified Pupil Accommodation Review Process: In certain circumstances, where potential pupil accommodation options are deemed by the Board to be less complex, Trustees may decide to undertake a modified Pupil Accommodation Review process.

Parents: Includes legal guardians.

Program Area Review: A process undertaken for consideration of changes to grade configuration of a school (excluding changes to grade configurations of French Immersion or Extended French programs and programs for students with exceptionalities); the establishment of new schools; or new specialized programs.

Pupil Accommodation Review: A process that involves studying a school that is significantly under-utilized and its adjacent schools. The review will consider ways to reduce surplus space and build viable programs. The review may result in the movement of a large number of students between schools. A school closure is a possible outcome.

School: A body of elementary or secondary students that is organized as a unit for educational purposes by the TDSB, and includes the teachers and other staff

members associated with the unit and the lands and premises used in connection with the unit.

Specialized program: A program with a particular curricular focus that has unique admission criteria and specific program requirements. The attendance boundary of specialized programs is the city so that students throughout the city may apply for admission. "Specialized programs" do not include French Immersion or Extended French programs or programs for students with exceptionalities. [Note: a policy to formally define a specialized program (codifying current practice) will be developed and cross-referenced here.]

TDSB is the Toronto District School Board which is also referred to as the Board.

4.0 **RESPONSIBILITY**

The Director holds primary responsibility for this policy. Within the Director's Office, the responsibility for the implementation, coordination, day-to-day management of the policy is assigned to the Associate Director, Business Operations and Service Excellence, and subsequently, the System Planning Officer.

5.0 APPLICATION AND SCOPE

This Policy applies to staff engaged in program and accommodation reviews.

This Policy does not apply to any programs or services operated by external agencies provided in TDSB facilities.

6.0 POLICY STATEMENTS

Part 6A: General

- 6A.1 The Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy approved annually by the Board will determine which program and accommodation planning reviews will be completed over a ten-year period.
- 6A.2 The Board is committed to providing excellent educational programs to enable students to reach high levels of achievement and well-being in schools that are as accessible as practicable to students intended to be served by the school.

- 6A.3 To the extent possible, the Board will provide equitable and reasonable access to programs, staff, resources, and facilities, taking into consideration student population, program needs, policies established by the Board, the preferences of parents and communities, and available resources.
- 6A.4 The Board will make effective and efficient use of facilities to maximize the effectiveness of programs and to ensure that resources are available for programs and supports for students.
- 6A.5 Whenever the Board considers changes in the location or configuration of programs and schools, staff will ensure that those who could be most affected will be engaged about proposed changes.
 - (a) Engagement about proposed changes will include students, parents, staff, and members of the community who could be most affected by changes under consideration.
 - (b) Public notice will be provided in advance of decisions to the extent that is necessary and practicable using a variety of means. It is recognized that the requirements of staffing allocation and other operational requirements may make it difficult to provide a significant period of notice, or make it impracticable in some instances to provide an opportunity for comment in advance of decisions.
- 6A.6 The processes to engage will differ according to the nature of the changes under consideration.
- 6A.7 For consideration of decisions concerning closure of a school, or relocation of a grade, grades, or program where the change would affect more than 50% of the enrolment of a school, a Pupil Accommodation Review Committee will be established in accordance with Part 6C, Pupil Accommodation Reviews of this policy.
- 6A.8 For consideration of changing the grade configuration of a school¹, or the establishment of new schools and new specialized programs, a Program Area Review Team will be established in accordance with Part 6D, Program Area Reviews.
- 6A.9 For consideration of changes to attendance boundaries of schools, a public meeting will be held in accordance with Part 6E, Changes to Attendance Boundaries of this policy.

¹ Excluding changes to grade configurations of French Immersion or Extended French programs and programs for students with exceptionalities.

- 6A.10 For consideration of all other decisions affecting the configuration and location of programs, notice will be given to parents, students, and school councils in accordance with Part 6F, Other Decisions of this policy.
- 6A.11 Nothing in this policy will prevent a more extensive engagement of those affected by a change in programs or accommodation, where the Director of Education or designate or the Board determines that a more extensive process of engagement is warranted by the circumstances or the potential impact of changes.
- 6A.12 The Director of Education or designate will establish operational procedures for Pupil Accommodation Reviews that meet all the requirements of the Pupil Accommodation Review Guidelines of the Ministry of Education and ensure that Pupil Accommodation Review Committees follow these operational procedures.
- 6A.13 The Director of Education or designate will establish operational procedures for Program Area Reviews and ensure that Program Area Review Teams follow these procedures. Operational procedures for Program Area Reviews will allow for significant flexibility in processes and time frames to support effective and efficient development of recommendations.

Part 6B: Purpose of Engagement

- 6B.1 Effective engagement with those affected by decisions is intended to ensure that the decisions of the Director of Education or designate and the Board are fully informed and carefully considered. Effective engagement is also intended to support accountability of staff and the Board, and give confidence to those affected that decisions were made on a sound basis.
- 6B.2 In addition to broad engagement, the Board will work to ensure that engagement includes students and families who are part of our most marginalized populations as indicated by measures such as achievement, well-being or census data.
- 6B.3 Staff will engage affected students, parents, staff, and members of the community to help ensure that:
 - (a) The school community has an opportunity to request and contribute information relevant to the decision, and the Board receives information relevant to the decision:
 - (b) The school community has an opportunity to contribute to the identification of an appropriate range of options, and the Board has an opportunity to consider an appropriate range of options;

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020 Policy P068, Accommodation and Program Review

- (c) The school community has an opportunity to contribute to the identification of potential impacts of options under consideration, and the Board has an opportunity to consider the potential impact of options under consideration; and
- (d) Persons affected by decisions have an opportunity to understand the reasons for recommendations and decisions.

Part 6C: Pupil Accommodation Reviews

6C.1 A Pupil Accommodation Review Committee (PARC) will be established where changes under consideration include closure of a school; or relocation of a grade, grades, or program where the change would affect more than 50% of the enrolment of a school.

6C.2 Exemptions:

The Ministry's guideline applies to schools offering elementary or secondary programs. However, there are specific circumstances where school boards are not obligated to undertake a pupil accommodation review. As per the guideline, these include:

- When a replacement school is to be built by the school board on the existing site, or built or acquired within the existing school attendance boundary, as identified through the school board's policy;
- When a replacement school is to be built by the school board on the existing site, or built or acquired within the existing school attendance boundary and the school community must be temporarily relocated to ensure the safety of students and staff during the reconstruction, as identified through the school board's policy;
- When a lease for the school is terminated;
- When a school board is planning the relocation (in any school year or over a number of school years) of grades or programs, in which the enrolment constitutes less than 50% of the school's enrolment (this calculation is based on the enrolment at the time of the relocation, or the first phase of a relocation carried over a number of school years);
- When a school board is repairing or renovating a school, and the school community must be temporarily relocated to ensure the safety of students during the renovations;
- Where a facility has been serving as a holding school for a school community whose permanent school is over-capacity and/or is under construction or repair; or

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020

 Where there are no students enrolled at the school at any time throughout the school year.

In the above circumstances, a school board is expected to inform school communities about proposed accommodation plans for students before a decision is made by the Board of Trustees. A public meeting may be held if required.

- 6C.3 Where the initiation of a PARC is being considered, an Initial Staff Report with a recommended scenario and at least two alternative scenarios, which could include the status quo to address the accommodation issue(s) must be prepared and presented to the Board of Trustees. The Initial Staff Report will identify one staff recommended option with rationale. The Board shall approve the establishment of a PARC for a group of schools or for a single school.
- 6C.4 Parents, school council members, staff, and residents within the attendance boundaries¹ of schools included in a PARC will be informed in a timely manner in writing of the Board's decision to establish a PARC. Information will be provided through affected schools and other appropriate service providers (such as public libraries and childcare providers). The Board's decision to establish a PARC will be posted on the Board's website and disseminated in a variety of ways.
- 6C.5 PARC members will be informed about their advisory role that serves as an information conduit between the public and the Board. They will be supported by staff in their role.
- 6C.6 Staff will ensure that those most affected by possible decisions have access to information which is being used to develop options and recommendations.
- 6C.7 Staff will provide information to the school communities of schools included in the PARC in a timely and ongoing manner.
- 6C.8 Staff recommendations will be provided to the members of the PARC and to the public in accordance with the Board's procedures.
- 6C.9 The Board recognizes that some PARC members may not have experience in the functioning of a working committee. To ensure all PARC members are able to fully participate, staff will facilitate a democratic process that will include members presenting options, and the PARC considering them through a process that includes an attempt at consensus or majority vote where necessary.

_

¹ For schools with Board-wide boundaries, staff shall determine an appropriate boundary adjacent to the schools within which to provide information.

- 6C.10 A member of the PARC may submit a dissenting report to the chair of the review if he or she disagrees with staff's recommendations. The dissenting report will be included in staff's report to the Board.
- 6C.11 At the conclusion of the PARC process, staff will create a Final Staff Report with a staff recommendation for presentation to the appropriate trustee committee and the Board.
- 6C.12 If a trustee has provided written comments to staff concerning the review, and if the trustee so requests, staff will include the trustee's comments to the Board as part of its final report.
- 6C.13 The PARC, and members of the public who wish to comment on the recommendations, will be permitted to submit written statements or request to make delegations to an appropriate committee of the Board, or (at the Board's discretion) to the Board through another process determined by the Board, before the Board makes its decision.
- 6C.14 The Board will approve decisions concerning matters addressed by a PARC.
- 6C.15 The Board may make a decision concerning schools under review by a PARC that differs from staff recommendations.
- 6C.16 Current information and relevant documents about a review such as staff's initial and final recommendation; the PARC's meetings, and the Board's decision will be posted on the Board's website.
- 6C.17 A copy of the current guideline of the Ministry of Education that governs pupil accommodation reviews will be attached to this policy and be posted on the Board's website as part of this policy.
- 6C.18 Modified Pupil Accommodation Review Process:

As per the Ministry's Pupil Accommodation Review Guideline, a modified, shortened review process can be approved by the Board in situations that are less complex. The Initial Staff Report will explain the rationale for exempting a school(s) from the standard Pupil Accommodation Review process. The rationale for conducting a modified Pupil Accommodation Review process will be based on one or more of the following factors.

- (a) Enrolment
 - (i) Where current and projected enrolment have reached a level where programming is non-viable and programming options for students are limited, such as:
 - (A) An elementary school with an enrolment equal to or less than 150 students for the current school year and projected to remain so for the next five years.

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020

- (B) A secondary school with an enrolment equal to or less than 350 students for the current school year and projected to remain so for the next five years.
- (b) Utilization Rate
 - (i) Where a school has a current utilization rate of 65% or lower and is projected to remain so for the next five years. Utilization will be determined by dividing the school's enrolment by the capacity of the school building.
- (c) Facility Condition
 - (i) Where a school facility is not physically suitable to serve the school community, such as:
 - (A) Where retrofitting or repair may involve major capital investment; or
 - (B) Where the Facility Condition Index deems the school Prohibitive to Repair.
- (d) Distance
 - (i) The distance to the nearest available accommodation is within walking distance (as per TDSB's Transportation of Students policy P020) of the addresses served by the school proposed for closure.

Part 6D: Program Area Reviews

- 6D.1 The Director of Education or designate will approve the establishment of a Program Area Review Team (PART). PARTs will be established where changes under consideration include:
 - (a) Establishment of a new school;
 - (b) Establishment of a new alternative school or the relocation of an existing alternative school;
 - (c) Establishment of a single-track French Immersion/Extended French school;
 - (d) Relocation of a grade or grades¹ where the change would affect less than 50% of the enrolment of a school:
 - (e) Establishment of a new specialized program;

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020

Policy P068, Accommodation and Program Review G02 (R:\Secretariat\Staff\G02\03\Pol\P068.doc)sec.1530

¹ Excluding French Immersion or Extended French programs and programs for students with exceptionalities.

- (f) Any other program or accommodation change where the Director or designate decides that a PART is required, or
- (g) Any other program or accommodation change where the Board decides that a PART is required.
- 6D.2 The PART will have opportunity to explore and develop reasonable alternatives.
- 6D.3 The PART will ensure that those most affected by possible decisions have access to information which is being used to develop options and recommendations.
- 6D.4 Trustees of wards in which schools are affected by decisions set out in Part 6D.1 will be invited to participate on the PART.
- 6D.5 A superintendent of education responsible for schools included in the PART will chair the PART and lead the development of recommendations.
- 6D.6 In addition to the local trustee(s), PART members will include parent and school council representatives and principals. Other members could include community and child care centre representatives.
- 6D.7 A member of a PART may submit a dissenting report to the superintendent of education leading the review if he or she disagrees with the PART's recommendations.
- 6D.8 If a trustee has provided written comments to staff concerning the PART's recommendations, and if the trustee so requests, staff will include the trustee's comments to the Board as part of the report with staff recommendations.
- 6D.9 Staff will review the recommendations made by the PART and provide staff recommendations to the Board. A dissenting report, if submitted, will be provided to Board with the staff's recommendations.
- 6D.10 The PART, and members of the public who wish to comment on the recommendations of the PART report, will be permitted to make a delegation to an appropriate committee of the Board before the Board considers recommendations in staff's report.
- 6D.11 Approval of the Board is required for decisions arising from a PART that is established under Part 6D.1.
- 6D.12 Current information about the PART's meetings, its report and recommendations, and the Board's decision will be posted on the Board's website.

<u>Part 6E: Changes to Attendance Boundaries of Schools (Regular Day School Programs)</u>

- 6E.1 Staff will provide public notice and conduct at least one public meeting where changes to a school's attendance boundaries are under consideration.
 - (a) The public notice will be provided to parents, students, and the school councils of the schools that could be affected by the decision. Notice will be provided through affected schools. At the discretion of staff, notice may also be provided to residents within the attendance boundaries that could be affected by a change. The public notice will include information about the time and location of a public meeting to address the proposed change.
 - (b) Notice may be provided in a variety of ways, including but not limited to letters, notices posted in schools or on the schools' websites. Notice will also be posted on the Board's website.
 - (c) Notice will be provided in advance of decisions related to changes to attendance boundaries to the extent that is practicable. It is recognized that the requirements of staffing allocation and other operational requirements may make it difficult to provide a significant period of notice.
- 6E.2 Staff will provide notice to trustees of wards in which affected schools are located of the intent to consider changes to attendance boundaries and provide an opportunity to comment on proposed changes in advance of the public meeting. Staff will invite trustees of wards in which affected schools are located to participate in the public meeting.
- 6E.3 Staff will provide the relevant information which was used to develop the proposed change at the public meeting, and address the options that were considered. The public meeting will provide an opportunity for those present to ask questions and suggest alternatives.
- 6E.4 The trustees of wards in which affected schools are located will have an opportunity to comment on draft recommendations. If a trustee has provided written comments to staff, and if the trustee so requests, staff will include the trustee's comments to the Board as part of the report with staff recommendations.
- 6E.5 Staff will provide recommendations to the Board following the public meeting.
- 6E.6 The Board will approve a change in an attendance boundary of a school.

Part 6F: Other Decisions

- 6F.1 The Director or designate may make decisions concerning the location, configuration or attendance boundary of programs in specific schools other than those decisions addressed in the above sections of this policy.
- 6F.2 Decisions referred to in Part 6F.1 include but are not limited to:
 - (a) Relocation of a specialized program or replication of a specialized program in an additional site;
 - (b) Establishment of a new site or relocation of a site for a French Immersion or Extended French program;
 - (c) Expansion or contraction of classes in a site of a French Immersion or Extended French program;
 - (d) Establishment, relocation, expansion, or contraction of sites for Intensive Support Programs for students with exceptionalities; and
 - (e) Establishment, relocation, expansion, or contraction of sites for Literacy Enrichment Academic Programs (LEAP), self-contained English as a Second Language classes, Caring and Safe Schools alternative programs, Supervised Alternative Learning (SAL) programs, and programs provided through the Continuing Education and Business Development and Community Services departments.
 - (f) Changes to the attendance boundary of programs mentioned in this section.
- 6F.3 Staff will provide trustees of wards in which schools are affected with timely information regarding the changes under consideration.
- 6F.4 With respect to decisions referred to in Part 6F.2 staff will provide notice of changes to affected parents, students and school councils.
- 6F.5 Notice may be provided in a variety of ways, including but not limited to letters, notices posted in schools, or notices on the schools' websites.
- 6F.6 Notice will be provided in advance of the implementation of decisions referred to in Part 6F.2 to the extent that is practicable. It is recognized that the requirements of staffing allocation and other operational requirements may make it difficult to provide a significant period of notice.

Part 6G: Summary Chart

- 6G.1 The following table is a summary of the directions established by this policy, organized by type of decision.
- 6G.2 This table is provided only to facilitate reference to the policy. If there is any conflict between the table and the sections set out above, the sections

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020

above prevail.

	Changes Under Consideration	Process to be Followed	Policy Section
Af	fecting elementary or secondary reg	gular day-school programs	
•	Closure of a school; or Relocation of a grade, grades, or program where the change would affect more than 50% of the en- rolment of a school.	Approval of Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy Local Feasibility Team Pupil Accommodation Review Committee Comment by affected trustee(s) Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate Approval by Board	Part 6C, Pupil Accommodation Reviews
•	Establishment of a new school; or Establishment of a new alternative school or relocation of an existing alternative school. Relocation of a grade or grades where the change would affect less than 50% of the enrolment of a school; or Establishment of a new special-	Approval of Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy Local Feasibility Team Program Area Review Team Comment by affected trustee(s)	Part 6D, Program Area Reviews

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020

Policy P068, Accommodation and Program Review G02 (R:\Secretariat\Staff\G02\03\Pol\P068.doc)sec.1530

		T	T
	Changes Under Consideration	Process to be Followed	Policy Section
	ized program.	Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate Approval by Board	
•	Relocation of a specialized program; or Replication of an existing specialized program in another site.	Approval of Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy Local Feasibility Team Notice to affected parents, students, and school council Comment by affected trustee(s) Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate Approval by Director or designate	Part 6F, Other Decisions
•	Attendance boundaries of a school (regular school day program)	Approval of Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy Local Feasibility Team Comment by affected trustee(s) Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate	Part 6E, Changes to Attendance Boundaries

G02 (R:\Secretariat\Staff\G02\03\P01\P068.doc)sec.1530

	Changes Under Consideration	Process to be Followed	Policy
	Changes Under Consideration	Process to be Followed	Section
		Public notice and at least one public meeting	
		Approval by Board	
Af	fecting French Immersion and Exter	nded French programs	
•	Relocation of a grade, grades, or program where the change would affect more than 50% of the enrolment of a school. Closure of a single track French	Approval of Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy Local Feasibility Team	
	Immersion/Extended French school.	Pupil Accommodation Review Committee	Part 6C, Pupil Ac-
		Comment by affected trustee(s)	commodation Re- views
		Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate	
		Approval by Board	
•	Establishment of a single-track French Immersion/Extended French school.	Approval of Long-Term Program and Accommo- dation Strategy	
		Local Feasibility Team	
		Program Area Review Team	Part 6D, Program Area Reviews
		Comment by affected trustee(s)	Alea Neviews
		Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate	

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020

Policy P068, Accommodation and Program Review G02 (R:\Secretariat\Staff\G02\03\Pol\P068.doc)sec.1530

	Changes Under Consideration	Process to be Followed	Policy Section
•	Establishment of a new site for a French Immersion or Extended French program. Relocation of a site for a French Immersion or Extended French program. Expansion or contraction of classes in a site for a French Immersion or Extended French program.	Approval by Board Notice to affected parents, students, and school council Comment by affected trustee(s) Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate Approval by Director or designate	Part 6F, Other Decisions
Af	fecting Intensive Support Programs	for students with exception	alities
•	Relocation of a grade, grades, or program where the change would affect more than 50% of the enrolment of a school.	Approval of Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy Local Feasibility Team Pupil Accommodation Review Committee Comment by affected trustee(s) Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate Approval by Board	Part 6C, Pupil Accommodation Reviews

		1
Changes Under Consideration	Process to be Followed	Policy Section
 Establishment of a new site for an Intensive Support Program. Relocation of site for an Intensive Support Program. Expansion or contraction of the number of classes in a site of an Intensive Support Program. 	Notice to affected parents, students, and school council Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate Information to affected trustee(s); comment by affected trustee(s) Approval by Director or designate	Part 6F, Other Decisions
Affecting all other programs		
 Establishment, relocation, expansion, or contraction of sites for Literacy Enrichment Academic Programs (LEAP), self-contained English as a Second Language classes, Caring and Safe Schools, alternative programs, Supervised Alternative Learning (SAL) programs, and programs provided through the Continuing Education and Business Development and Community Services departments. Any other decisions affecting the configuration or location of programs and schools not addressed in this policy. 	Notice to parents, students, and school council Notice to statutory and community advisory committees where appropriate Information to affected trustee(s); comment by local trustee(s) Approval by Director or designate	Part 6F, Other Decisions

7.0 SPECIFIC DIRECTIVES

The Director is authorized to issue operational procedures to implement this Policy.

8.0 EVALUATION

This Policy will be reviewed at a minimum every four (4) years after the effective date or sooner if revisions to the guidelines associated with the policies are instituted by the Ministry of Education.

9.0 APPENDICES

Appendix A: Ministry of Education's Pupil Accommodation Review Guideline – April 2018

10.0 REFERENCE DOCUMENTS

Policies

Alternative Schools (P062) Continuing Education (P019)

Procedures

Alternative Schools (PR584)
Program Area Review (PR715)
Pupil Accommodation Review (PR598)
Space Accommodation for Child Care (PR662)

Page 19 of 45



MINISTRY OF EDUCATION PUPIL ACCOMMODATION REVIEW GUIDELINE

April 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE

l.	PURPOSE
II.	INTRODUCTION
III.	GUIDING PRINCIPLES
IV.	SCHOOL BOARD ACCOMMODATION REVIEW POLICIES
٧.	SCHOOL BOARD PLANNING PRIOR TO AN
	ACCOMMODATION REVIEW
VI.	ESTABLISHING AN ACCOMMODATION REVIEW
VII.	THE ACCOMMODATION REVIEW COMMITTEE
VIII.	SCHOOL INFORMATION PROFILE
IX.	CONSULTATION WITH LOCAL MUNICIPAL GOVERNMENTS
X.	PUBLIC MEETINGS
XI.	COMPLETING THE ACCOMODATION REVIEW
XII.	TRANSITION PLANNING
XIII.	TIMELINES FOR THE ACCOMMODATION REVIEW PROCESS
XIV.	MODIFIED ACCOMMODATION REVIEW PROCESS
XV.	ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW PROCESS
XVI.	EXEMPTIONS
XVII.	DEFINITIONS

APPENDIX A – ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW PETITION TEMPLATE

 Policy P0 Accommodation and Program Revie

PREAMBLE

School boards are responsible for managing their school capital assets in an effective manner. They must respond to changing demographics and program needs while being cognizant of the impacts of their decisions on student programming and well-being, school board resources and the local community.

One aspect of a school board's capital and accommodation planning is reviewing schools that have underutilized space. These are schools where the student capacity of the school is greater than the number of students enrolled. When a school board identifies a school that is projected to have long-term excess space, a school board would typically look at a number of options such as:

- moving attendance boundaries and programs to balance enrolment between over and underutilized schools;
- offering to lease underutilized space within a school to a coterminous school board;
- finding community partners who can pay the full cost of operating the underutilized space; and/or
- decommissioning or demolishing a section of the school that is not required for student use to reduce operating costs.

If none of these options are deemed viable by a school board, the board may determine that a pupil accommodation review process take place which could lead to possible school consolidations and closures. These decisions are made within the context of supporting the school board's student achievement and well-being strategy and to make the most effective use of its school buildings and funding.

The Ministry of Education expects school boards to work with their community partners when undertaking capital planning, including when a school board is beginning to develop options to address underutilized space in schools. The Ministry of Education's Community Planning and Partnerships Guideline (CPPG) outlines requirements for school boards to reach out to their local municipalities and other community partners to share planning related information and to explore potential partnership opportunities. The Pupil Accommodation Review Guideline (the "Guideline") builds upon the CPPG by providing requirements for school boards to share information with and seek feedback from their local municipalities and other community partners related to any pupil accommodation reviews a school board initiates.

If a pupil accommodation review results in a school closure decision, a school board will then need to decide whether to declare that school as surplus, potentially leading to the future disposition (that is, sale or lease) of the property. These dispositions are governed by Ontario Regulation 444/98 – Disposition of Surplus Real Property. Alternately, a school board may decide to use a closed school for other school board purposes, or hold the property as a strategic long-

 Policy P0 Accommodation and Program Revie

term asset of the school board due to a projected need for the facility in the future. Each school board decides when it is appropriate to review its strategic property holdings to determine if these properties are still required to be held or should be considered surplus to the school board's needs and considered for a future disposition.

This document provides direction to school boards on one component of their capital planning - the pupil accommodation review process. It provides the minimum standards the province requires school boards to follow when undertaking a pupil accommodation review. It is important to note that school boards have flexibility to modify their pupil accommodation review policies to meet their local needs, and can develop policies that exceed the provincial minimum standards outlined in this document.

I. PURPOSE

The purpose of the *Guideline* is to provide a framework of minimum standards for school boards to undertake pupil accommodation reviews to determine the future of a school or group of schools. This *Guideline* ensures that where a decision is taken by a school board regarding the future of a school, that decision is made with the involvement of an informed local community and is based on a broad range of criteria regarding the quality of the learning experience for students.

This *Guideline* is effective upon release and replaces the previous *Guideline* of March 2015.

II. INTRODUCTION

Ontario's school boards are responsible for deciding the most appropriate pupil accommodation arrangements for the delivery of their elementary and secondary programs. These decisions are made by school board trustees in the context of carrying out their primary responsibilities of fostering student achievement and well-being, and ensuring effective stewardship of school board resources. In some cases, to address changing student populations, this requires school boards to consider undertaking pupil accommodation reviews that may lead to school consolidations and closures.

Under paragraph 26, subsection 8 (1) of the *Education Act*, the Minister of Education may issue guidelines with respect to school boards' school closure policies.

III. GUIDING PRINCIPLES

The *Guideline* has been established to align with the Ministry of Education's vision and as such, focuses on achieving excellence, ensuring equity, promoting well-being and enhancing public confidence.

All school board pupil accommodation review policies should be designed to align with these guiding principles.

IV. SCHOOL BOARD ACCOMMODATION REVIEW POLICIES

School boards are responsible for creating and implementing a policy to address pupil accommodation reviews to serve their local needs. School boards are required to consult with local communities prior to adopting or subsequently amending their pupil accommodation review policies.

All pupil accommodation review policies must be clear in stipulating that the final decision regarding the future of a school or group of schools rests solely with the Board of Trustees. If the Board of Trustees votes to close a school or schools in accordance with their policy, the school board must provide clear timelines regarding the closure(s) and ensure that a transition plan is communicated to all affected school communities within the school board.

It is important to note that this *Guideline* is intended as a **minimum** requirement for school boards in developing their policies. School boards are responsible for establishing and complying with their pupil accommodation review policies to serve their local needs.

A copy of the school board's pupil accommodation review policy and the government's *Pupil Accommodation Review Guideline* are to be made available to the public as determined in the school board's policy, and posted on the school board's website.

The *Guideline* recognizes that pupil accommodation reviews include a school or group of schools to facilitate the development of viable solutions for pupil accommodation that support the guiding principles.

School board pupil accommodation review policies will include statements that encourage the sharing of relevant information as well as providing the opportunity for the public and affected school communities to be heard.

The Ministry of Education recommends that, wherever possible, schools should only be subject to a pupil accommodation review once in a five-year period, unless there are circumstances determined by the school board, such as a significant change in enrolment.

V. SCHOOL BOARD PLANNING PRIOR TO AN ACCOMMODATION REVIEW

As described in the Community Planning and Partnerships Guideline, school boards must undertake long-term capital and accommodation planning, informed by any relevant information obtained from local municipal governments and other

5

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020 Policy P068, Accommodation and Program Review G02 (R:\Secretariat\Staff\G02\03\Pol\P068.doc)sec.1530 community partners, which takes into consideration long-term enrolment projections and planning opportunities for the effective use of excess space in all area schools.

School boards must document their efforts to obtain information from local municipal governments as well as other community partners that expressed an interest prior to the pupil accommodation review; and provide any relevant information from municipalities and other community partners as part of the initial staff report (see Section VI).

VI. ESTABLISHING AN ACCOMMODATION REVIEW

School boards may proceed to establish a pupil accommodation review only after undertaking the necessary assessment of long-term capital and accommodation planning options for the school(s).

Initial Staff Report

Prior to establishing a pupil accommodation review, the initial staff report to the Board of Trustees must contain a recommended scenario and at least two alternative scenarios, which could include the status quo, to address the accommodation issue(s). The initial staff report must also include information on actions taken by school board staff prior to establishing a pupil accommodation review process and supporting rationale as to any actions taken or not taken.

Boards must use the ministry-approved template to write their initial staff reports.

The recommended and alternative accommodation scenarios included in the initial staff report must address the following four impacts:

- Impact on student programming;
- Impact on student well-being;
- Impact on school board resources; and
- Impact on the local community.

In addition, if at least one school that is eligible to receive support from the Rural and Northern Education Fund (RNEF) is included in a pupil accommodation review at any time, the initial staff report must address the following impact:

Impact on the local economy¹.

Boards must use the ministry-approved economic impact assessment template.

Boards should refer to section 5.6 (1) of *Ontario Regulation 193/10 – Restricted Purpose Revenues* (O. Reg. 193/10) for a description of the location of the list of schools eligible for Rural and Northern Education Fund Allocation. The list of RNEF-eligible schools can be found here: http://edu.gov.on.ca/eng/funding/

If a school board has included a new school on the list through board motion, then the board should confirm that it has been included in the ministry's list of schools eligible for Rural and Northern Education Fund Allocation (as per O. Reg. 193/10) prior to the initial staff report to the Board of Trustees.

School boards will have discretion to undertake economic impact assessments in other communities, if needed, however this will only be required if at least one RNEF-eligible school is included in a pupil accommodation review at any time.

To support these impact analyses, the following factors should be included for each accommodation scenario:

- summary of accommodation issue(s) for the school(s) under review;
- where students would be accommodated;
- if proposed changes to existing facility or facilities are required as a result of the pupil accommodation review;
- identify any program changes as a result of the recommended and alternative scenarios;
- how student transportation would be affected if changes take place;
- if new capital investment is required as a result of the pupil accommodation review, how the school board intends to fund this, as well as a proposal on how students would be accommodated if funding does not become available; and
- any relevant information obtained from municipalities and other community partners prior to the commencement of the pupil accommodation review, including any confirmed interest in using the underutilized space.

Each recommended and alternative accommodation scenario must also include a timeline for implementation.

The initial staff report and School Information Profiles (SIPs) (see Section VIII) will be made available to the public, as determined in the school board's policy, and posted on the school board's website following the decision to proceed with a pupil accommodation review by the Board of Trustees.

School boards must ensure that individuals from the school(s) under review and the broader community are invited to participate in the pupil accommodation review consultation. At a minimum, the pupil accommodation review process must consist of the following methods of consultation:

Accommodation Review Committee (ARC) (see Section VII);

- consultation with municipal governments local to the affected school(s) (see Section IX);
- public meetings (see Section X); and
- public delegations (see Section XI).

VII. THE ACCOMMODATION REVIEW COMMITTEE

Role

School boards must establish an ARC that represents the school(s) under review and acts as the official conduit for information shared between the school board and the school communities. The ARC may comment on the initial staff report and may, throughout the pupil accommodation review process, seek clarification of the initial staff report. The ARC may provide other accommodation scenarios than those in the initial staff report; however, it must include supporting rationale for any such scenario.

The ARC members do not need to achieve consensus regarding the information provided to the Board of Trustees.

The school board's staff resources assigned to the ARC are required to compile feedback from the ARC as well as the broader community in the Community Consultation section of the final staff report (see Section XI) to be presented to the Board of Trustees.

Membership

The membership of the ARC should include, at a minimum, parent/guardian representatives from each of the schools under review, chosen by their respective school communities.

Where established by a school board's pupil accommodation review policy, there may also be the option to include students and representation from the broader community. For example, a school board's policy may include a requirement for specific representation from the First Nations, Metis, and Inuit communities. In addition, school board trustees may be ad hoc ARC members to monitor the ARC progress.

Formation

The ARC should be formed following the Board of Trustees' consideration of the initial staff report but prior to the first public meeting. The school board will invite ARC members from the school(s) under review to an orientation session that will describe the mandate, roles and responsibilities, and procedures of the ARC.

Terms of Reference

School boards will provide the ARC with Terms of Reference that describe the ARC's mandate. The mandate will refer to the school board's education and accommodation objectives in undertaking the pupil accommodation review and reflect the school board's strategy for supporting student achievement and wellbeing.

The Terms of Reference will also clearly outline the school board's expectations of the roles and responsibilities of the ARC; and describe the procedures of the ARC. At a minimum, the ARC will provide feedback on the initial staff report recommended and alternative scenarios.

The Terms of Reference will outline the minimum number of working meetings of the ARC.

Meetings of the Accommodation Review Committee

The ARC will meet to review materials presented by school board staff. It is recommended that the ARC hold as many working meetings as is deemed necessary within the timelines established in their school board's pupil accommodation review policy.

VIII. SCHOOL INFORMATION PROFILE

School board staff are required to develop School Information Profiles (SIPs) as orientation documents to help the ARC and the community understand the context surrounding the decision to include the specific school(s) in a pupil accommodation review. The SIP provides an understanding of and familiarity with the facilities under review.

The SIP is expected to include data for each of the following four considerations about the school(s) under review:

- · Impact on student programming;
- · Impact on student well-being;
- · Impact on school board resources; and
- · Impact on the local community.

A SIP will be completed by school board staff for each of the schools under review. The following are the minimum data requirements and factors that are to be included in the SIP:

- Facility Profile:
 - School name and address.

- Site plan and floor plan(s) (or space template) of the school with the date of school construction and any subsequent additions.
- School attendance area (boundary) map.
- Context map (or air photo) of the school indicating the existing land uses surrounding the school.
- Planning map of the school with zoning, Official Plan or secondary plan land use designations.
- o Size of the school site (acres or hectares).
- Building area (square feet or square metres).
- Number of portable classrooms.
- Number and type of instructional rooms as well as specialized classroom teaching spaces (e.g., science lab, tech shop, gymnasium, etc.).
- Area of hard surfaced outdoor play area and/or green space, the number of play fields, and the presence of outdoor facilities (e.g., tracks, courts for basketball, tennis, etc.).
- Ten-year history of major facility improvements (item and cost).
- Projected five-year facility renewal needs of school (item and cost).
- Current Facility Condition Index (FCI) with a definition of what the index represents.
- A measure of proximity of the students to their existing school, and the average distance to the school for students.
- Percentage of students that are and are not eligible for transportation under the school board policy, and the length of bus ride to the school (longest, shortest, and average length of bus ride times).
- School utility costs (totals, per square foot, and per student).
- Number of parking spaces on site at the school, an assessment of the adequacy of parking, and bus/car access and egress.
- Measures that the school board has identified and/or addressed for accessibility of the school for students, staff, and the public with disabilities (i.e., barrier-free).
- On-the-ground (OTG) capacity, and surplus/shortage of pupil places.

Instructional Profile:

- Describe the number and type of teaching staff, non-teaching staff, support staff, itinerant staff, and administrative staff at the school.
- Describe the course and program offerings at the school.
- Describe the specialized service offerings at the school (e.g., cooperative placements, guidance counseling, etc.).
- Current grade configuration of the school (e.g., junior kindergarten to Grade 6, junior kindergarten to Grade 12, etc.).
- Current grade organization of the school (e.g., number of combined grades, etc.).
- Number of out of area students.
- Utilization factor/classroom usage.
- Summary of five previous years enrolment and 10-year enrolment projection by grade and program.

- Current extracurricular activities.
- Other School Use Profile:
 - Current non-school programs or services resident at or co-located with the school as well as any revenue from these non-school programs or services and whether or not it is at full cost recovery.
 - Current facility partnerships as well as any revenue from the facility partnerships and whether or not it is at full cost recovery.
 - Community use of the school as well as any revenue from the community use of the school and whether or not it is at full cost recovery.
 - Availability of before and after school programs or services (e.g., child care) as well as any revenue from the before and after school programs and whether or not it is at full cost recovery.
 - Lease terms at the school as well as any revenue from the lease and whether or not it is at full cost recovery.
 - Description of the school's suitability for facility partnerships.

School boards may introduce additional items that could be used to reflect local circumstances and priorities which may help to further understand the school(s) under review.

Each school under review will have a SIP completed at the same point-in-time for comparison purposes. The Ministry of Education expects school boards to prepare SIPs that are complete and accurate, to the best of the school board's ability, prior to the commencement of a pupil accommodation review.

While the ARC may request clarification about information provided in the SIP, it is not the role of the ARC to approve the SIP.

IX. CONSULTATION WITH LOCAL MUNICIPAL GOVERNMENTS

Following the Board of Trustees' approval to undertake a pupil accommodation review, school boards must invite affected single, lower and upper-tier municipalities as well as other community partners that expressed an interest prior to the pupil accommodation review to discuss and comment on the recommended and alternative scenarios in the school board's initial staff report.

Invitations for this meeting will be sent to the elected Mayor, Chair, Warden, Reeve or equivalent, and to the Chief Administrative Officer, City Manager or equivalent for the affected single, lower and upper-tier municipalities.

If the affected single, lower and upper-tier municipalities, as well as other community partners that expressed an interest prior to the pupil accommodation review, provide their response on the recommended and alternative accommodation scenarios in the school board's initial staff report before the final public meeting school boards must include this response in the final staff report. School boards will not be required to include responses received after the final

public meeting. School boards must provide them with advance notice of when the final public meeting is scheduled to take place.

School boards must document their efforts to meet with the affected single, lower and upper-tier municipalities, as well as other community partners that expressed an interest prior to the pupil accommodation review; and provide any relevant information from this meeting as part of the final staff report to the Board of Trustees (see Section XI).

X. PUBLIC MEETINGS

Once a school board has received an initial staff report and has approved the initiation of a pupil accommodation review, the school board must arrange to hold a minimum of three public meetings for broader community consultation on the initial staff report. School boards are expected to provide facilitated public meetings to solicit broader community feedback on the recommended and alternative scenarios contained in the initial staff report. In addition to the required public meetings, school boards may use other methods to solicit community feedback.

The public meetings are to be announced and advertised publicly by the school board through an appropriate range of media as determined by the school board.

At a minimum, the first public meeting must include the following:

- an overview of the ARC orientation session;
- the initial staff report with recommended and alternative accommodation scenarios; and
- · a presentation of the SIPs.

XI. COMPLETING THE ACCOMMODATION REVIEW

Final Staff Report

At the conclusion of the pupil accommodation review process, school board staff will submit a final staff report to the Board of Trustees which must be available to the public as determined in the school board's policy, and posted on the school board's website.

The final staff report must include:

 A Community Consultation section that contains feedback from the ARC and all public consultations as well as any relevant information obtained

- from municipalities and other community partners prior to and during the pupil accommodation review.¹
- A section that summarizes secondary school student feedback for pupil
 accommodation reviews involving one or more secondary schools. School
 boards will determine how best to involve secondary school students in
 the pupil accommodation review process, to promote their voice and
 ensure their well-being. Potential options could include a dedicated
 meeting for students or an online tool for students to submit anonymous
 feedback. School boards could also determine whether to include
 feedback from elementary students in this section.

School board staff may choose to amend their recommended and alternative accommodation scenarios included in the initial staff report. However, if a new school closure² is introduced as part of any recommended or alternative scenario in the final staff report, then an additional public meeting must be held no fewer than 20 business days from the posting of the final staff report.

School board staff will compile feedback from this additional public meeting, which will be presented to the Board of Trustees as part of the final staff report.

The recommended and alternative scenarios must also include a proposed accommodation plan, prepared for the decision of the Board of Trustees, which contains a timeline for implementation.

¹ Community partners may use the ministry-approved template to engage boards with proposed alternatives to closures and proposals for community use of schools.

² Refer to Section XVI. EXEMPTIONS.

Delegations to the Board of Trustees Meeting

Once school board staff submits the final staff report to the Board of Trustees, the school board must allow an opportunity for members of the public to provide feedback on the final staff report through public delegations to the Board of Trustees. Notice of the public delegation opportunities will be provided based on school board policy.

After the public delegations, school board staff will compile feedback from the public delegations which will be presented to the Board of Trustees with the final staff report.

Decision of the Board of Trustees

The Board of Trustees will be provided with the final staff report, including the compiled feedback from the public delegations, when making its final decision regarding the pupil accommodation review.

The Board of Trustees has the discretion to approve the recommendation(s) of the final staff report as presented, modify the recommendation(s) of the final staff report, or to approve a different outcome.

The Ministry encourages school boards not to make final pupil accommodation review decisions during the summer holiday period (typically from July 1 to the day after Labour Day).

XII. TRANSITION PLANNING

The transition of students should be carried out in consultation with parents/guardians and staff. Following the decision to consolidate and/or close a school, the school board is expected to establish a separate committee to address the transition for students and staff.

XIII. TIMELINES FOR THE ACCOMMODATION REVIEW PROCESS

The pupil accommodation review process must comply with the following minimum timelines:

Following the date of the Board of Trustees' approval to conduct a pupil
accommodation review, the school board will provide written notice of the
Board of Trustees' decision within 5 business days to each of the elected
Mayors, Chairs, Wardens, Reeves or equivalent and to the Chief
Administrative Officers, City Managers, or equivalent of the affected
single, lower and upper-tier municipalities, other community partners that
expressed an interest prior to the pupil accommodation review; and

14

Housekeeping Changes: March 3, 2020

include an invitation for a meeting to discuss and comment on the recommended and alternative accommodation scenarios in the school board's initial staff report. School boards must also notify the Director(s) of Education of their coterminous school boards and the Ministry of Education through the office of the Assistant Deputy Minister of the Capital and Business Support Division.

- The meeting between the school board, affected single, lower and uppertier municipalities and other community partners that expressed an interest prior to the pupil accommodation review must be scheduled to take place before the first public meeting.
- The affected single, lower and upper-tier municipalities, as well as other
 community partners that expressed an interest prior to the pupil
 accommodation review, should provide their response on the
 recommended and alternative accommodation scenarios in the school
 board's initial staff report before the final public meeting, otherwise school
 boards will not be required to include this response in the final staff report.
- The Accommodation Review Committee (ARC) should be formed following the Board of Trustees' consideration of the initial staff report but prior to the first public meeting. An overview of the ARC orientation session must be included at the first public meeting.
- Beginning with the date of the Board of Trustees' approval to conduct a pupil accommodation review, there must be no fewer than 40 business days before the first public meeting is held.
- There must be a minimum period of 60 business days between the first and final public meetings.
- The final staff report must be publicly posted no fewer than 10 business days after the final public meeting.
- From the posting of the final staff report, there must be no fewer than 10 business days before the public delegations.
- If a new school closure¹ is introduced as part of any recommended or alternative accommodation scenario in the final staff report, then an additional public meeting must be held no fewer than 20 business days from the posting of the final staff report.
- If there is an additional public meeting, there must be no fewer than 10 business days before the public delegations.
- There must be no fewer than 10 business days between public delegations and the final decision of the Board of Trustees.

Refer to Section XVI. EXEMPTIONS

XIV. MODIFIED ACCOMMODATION REVIEW PROCESS

In certain circumstances, where the potential pupil accommodation options available are deemed by the school board to be less complex and do not include one or more schools eligible to receive support from the ministry's Rural and Northern Education Fund (RNEF), school boards may find it appropriate to undertake a modified pupil accommodation review process. The *Guideline* permits a school board to include an optional modified pupil accommodation review process in its pupil accommodation review policy.

A school board's pupil accommodation review policy must clearly outline the conditions where a modified pupil accommodation review process could be initiated by explicitly defining the factors that would allow the school board the option to conduct a modified pupil accommodation review process. The conditions for conducting a modified pupil accommodation review process are satisfying condition one and two or more of conditions two to five:

- exclusion of any RNEF-eligible school in the pupil accommodation review; and, either
- 2. distance to the nearest available accommodation; or
- 3. utilization rate of the facility; or
- 4. number of students enrolled at the school; or
- 5. when a school board is planning the relocation (in any school year or over a number of school years) of a program, in which the enrolment constitutes more than or equal to 50% of the school's enrolment (this calculation is based on the enrolment at the time of the relocation, or the first phase of a relocation carried over a number of school years).

School boards may consider additional factors that are defined in their pupil accommodation review policy to qualify for the modified pupil accommodation review process. Multiple factors may be developed by the school board to appropriately reflect varying conditions across the board (e.g., urban, rural, elementary panel, secondary panel, etc.). The Board of Trustees must approve these explicitly defined factors, after community consultation, in order to adopt a modified pupil accommodation review process as part of their school board's pupil accommodation review policy.

The guiding principles of this *Guideline* apply to the modified pupil accommodation review process.

Even when the criteria for a modified pupil accommodation review are met, a school board may choose to use the standard pupil accommodation review process.

Implementing the Modified Accommodation Review Process

The initial staff report will explain the rationale for exempting the school(s) from the standard pupil accommodation review process, in accordance with the school board's pupil accommodation review policy.

The initial staff report and SIPs must be made available to the public, as determined in the school board's policy, and posted on the school board's website.

A public meeting will be announced and advertised through an appropriate range of media as determined by the school board.

Following the public meeting, school board staff will submit a final staff report to the Board of Trustees which must be available to the public as determined in the school board's policy, and posted on the school board's website. However, if a new school closure¹ is introduced as part of any recommended or alternative accommodation scenario in the final staff report, then an additional public meeting must be held no fewer than 20 business days from the posting of the final staff report.

The final staff report must include:

- A Community Consultation section that contains feedback from all public consultations as well as any relevant information obtained from municipalities and other community partners prior to and during the modified pupil accommodation review.
- A section that summarizes secondary school student feedback for pupil accommodation reviews involving one or more secondary schools. School boards will determine how best to involve secondary school students in the pupil accommodation review process, to promote their voice and ensure their well-being. Options could include a dedicated meeting for students or an online tool for students to submit anonymous feedback. School boards could also determine whether to include feedback from elementary students in this section.

Once school board staff submit the final staff report to the Board of Trustees, the school board must allow an opportunity for members of the public to provide feedback through public delegations to the Board of Trustees. Notice of the public delegation opportunities will be provided based on school board policy.

¹ Refer to Section XVI. EXEMPTIONS

After the public delegations, school board staff will compile feedback from the public delegations which will be presented to the Board of Trustees with the final staff report.

The Board of Trustees has the discretion to approve the recommendation(s) of the final staff report as presented, modify the recommendation(s) of the final staff report, or to approve a different outcome.

The Ministry encourages school boards not to make final pupil accommodation review decisions during the summer holiday period (typically from July 1 to the day after Labour Day).

A transition plan will be put in place following the decision to consolidate and/or close a school.

Timelines for the Modified Accommodation Review Process

The modified pupil accommodation review process must comply with the following minimum timelines:

- Following the date of the Board of Trustees' approval to conduct a modified pupil accommodation review, the school board will provide written notice of the Board of Trustees' decision within 5 business days to each of the elected Mayors, Chairs, Wardens, Reeves or equivalent and to the Chief Administrative Officers, City Managers, or equivalent of the affected single, lower and upper-tier municipalities, other community partners that expressed an interest prior to the modified pupil accommodation review; and include an invitation for a meeting to discuss and comment on the recommended and alternative scenarios in the school board's initial staff report. School boards must also notify the Director(s) of Education of their coterminous school boards and the Ministry of Education through the office of the Assistant Deputy Minister of the Capital and Business Support Division.
- The meeting between the school board, affected single, lower and uppertier municipalities and other community partners that expressed an interest prior to the pupil accommodation review must be scheduled to take place before the first public meeting.
- The affected single, lower and upper-tier municipalities, as well as other
 community partners that expressed an interest prior to the modified pupil
 accommodation review, should provide their response on the
 recommended and alternative scenarios in the school board's initial staff
 report before the final public meeting, otherwise school boards will not be
 required to include this response in the final staff report.
- The school board must hold at least one public meeting. Beginning with the date of the Board of Trustees' approval to conduct a modified pupil

accommodation review, there must be no fewer than 40 business days before this public meeting is held.

- The final staff report must be publicly posted no fewer than 10 business days after the final public meeting.
- From the posting of the final staff report, there must be no fewer than 10 business days before the public delegations.
- If a new school closure¹ is introduced as part of any recommended or alternative scenario in the final staff report, then an additional public meeting must be held no fewer than 20 business days from the posting of the final staff report.
- If there is an additional public meeting, there must be no fewer than 10 business days before the public delegations.
- There must be no fewer than 10 business days between public delegations and the final decision of the Board of Trustees.

XV. ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW PROCESS

What is an Administrative Review?

The Ministry of Education encourages students, parents and community members to get involved in the accommodation review process.

If during the course of the pupil accommodation review process, an individual or individuals become concerned that the board is not following its pupil accommodation review policy, they may want to consult the board's policy and advise the Accommodation Review Committee (ARC) of their concerns.

A copy of the board's policy can be found on its website, or can be requested from the board.

If at the end of the process, an individual or individuals believe that the board did not follow its pupil accommodation review policy, then they can request an Administrative Review from the ministry.

Steps to Request an Administrative Review

Once the trustees have made their final decision, there are 30 calendar days to submit a petition to the ministry. The ministry will notify the contact person when

¹ Refer to Section XVI. EXEMPTIONS

the petition has been received. Within 60 calendar days, the ministry will decide whether to appoint a facilitator to undertake an Administrative Review.

A review of a school board's accommodation review process may be sought if the following conditions are met.

An individual or individuals must:

Step 1

- Review the board's policy governing pupil accommodation reviews and identify areas where they believe the board did not follow its policy. A copy of the board's pupil accommodation review policy must be submitted, highlighting how the pupil accommodation review process was not compliant with the school board's pupil accommodation review policy. Some examples could include:
 - The board policy may require that public meetings be held over a 90 day period, but the meetings were held over a 70 day period.
 - The board policy may require board staff to analyze a certain number of accommodation scenarios, and the board staff may not have done so.

Step 2

- Collect signatures of people who also believe the board did not follow its policy and who support a request for an Administrative Review. Demonstrate the support of a portion of the school community through the completion of a petition signed by a number of supporters equal to at least 30% of the affected school's student headcount (e.g., if the headcount is 150, then 45 signatures would be required). An affected school is one that trustees agreed to close as part of their final decision on the pupil accommodation review. Parents/guardians of students attending the affected school and/or other individuals that formally participated in the accommodation review process are eligible to sign the petition.
- Eligible signatures are from:
 - o parents or guardians of students who attend the affected school
 - other individuals who formally participated in the accommodation review process by attending a meeting, presenting a submission in person or in writing (including by email), or as ARC members.

 The petition¹ should clearly provide a space for individuals to print and sign their name or provide an e-signature²; address (street name and postal code); and to indicate whether they are a parent/guardian of a student attending the school subject to the accommodation review, or an individual who has formally participated in the review process.

Step 3

- Write a letter or email to the Minister of Education to accompany the
 petition. Petitioners may want to follow the format provided in Appendix A.
 The letter or email must explain in detail how petitioners think the board
 did not follow its accommodation review policy.
- Submit the petition, letter, and justification to the school board and the Minister of Education within thirty (30) calendar days of the board's closure resolution. The letter or email must identify one person as the contact person. One copy of your letter or email is to be sent to the Ministry and another copy is to be sent to the board.

The school board is then required to:

- Confirm to the Minister of Education that the names on the petition are parents/guardians of students enrolled at the affected school and/or individuals who formally participated in the review process.
- Prepare a response to the individual's or individuals' submission regarding the process and forward the board's response to the Minister of Education and the petitioner within thirty (30) calendar days of receiving the petition.

If the conditions set out above have been met, the Ministry is then required to:

 Undertake a review to determine whether the school board accommodation review process was undertaken in a manner consistent with the board's accommodation review policy within thirty (30) calendar days of receiving the school board's response and, if warranted, appoint a facilitator to undertake an Administrative Review.

¹ Information contained in the petition is subject to the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act, 1990.*

² Petitioners must follow ministry-approved guidelines regarding the use of e-signatures.

- If the ministry decides not to appoint a facilitator, the ministry will notify the petitioner and the school board to explain why a facilitator was not appointed. The school board may post this response on its website.
- o If the ministry decides to appoint a facilitator the ministry will notify the petitioner and the school board. The school board may post this response on its website. The facilitator will consult with the community and the school board to gather information to write the report to the Minister. The facilitator will determine the timing and manner in which the consultations will be conducted. The facilitator will use the information collected to write a report that responds to the question of whether the school board followed its pupil accommodation review policy, and submit the report to the Minister. The Minister will post the report on the ministry's website.

XVI. EXEMPTIONS

This *Guideline* applies to schools offering elementary or secondary programs. However, there are specific circumstances where school boards are not obligated to undertake a pupil accommodation review. These include:

- where a replacement school is to be built by the school board on the existing site, or built or acquired within the existing school attendance boundary, as identified through the school board's policy;
- where a replacement school is to be built by the school board on the
 existing site, or built or acquired within the existing school attendance
 boundary and the school community must be temporarily relocated to
 ensure the safety of students and staff during the reconstruction, as
 identified through the school board's policy;
- when a lease for the school is terminated;
- when a school board is planning the relocation (in any school year or over a number of school years) of grades or programs, in which the enrolment constitutes less than 50% of the school's enrolment (this calculation is based on the enrolment at the time of the relocation, or the first phase of a relocation carried over a number of school years);
- when a school board is repairing or renovating a school, and the school community must be temporarily relocated to ensure the safety of students during the renovations;
- where a facility has been serving as a holding school for a school community whose permanent school is over-capacity and/or is under construction or repair; or

 where there are no students enrolled at the school at any time throughout the school year.

In the above circumstances, a school board is expected to inform school communities about proposed accommodation plans for students before a decision is made by the Board of Trustees. The school board will also provide written notice to each of the affected single, lower and upper-tier municipalities through the Clerks Department (or equivalent), as well as other community partners that expressed an interest prior to the exemption, and their coterminous school boards in the areas of the affected school(s) through the Director of Education, and to the Ministry of Education through the Assistant Deputy Minister of the Capital and Business Support Division no fewer than 5 business days after the decision to proceed with an exemption.

A transition plan will be put in place following the Board of Trustees' decision to consolidate, close or move a school or students in accordance with this section.

XVII. DEFINITIONS

Accommodation review: A process, as defined in a school board pupil accommodation review policy, undertaken by a school board to determine the future of a school or group of schools.

Accommodation Review Committee (ARC): A committee, established by a school board that represents the affected school(s) of a pupil accommodation review, which acts as the official conduit for information shared between the school board and the affected school communities.

ARC working meeting: A meeting of ARC members to discuss a pupil accommodation review, and includes a meeting held by the ARC to solicit feedback from the affected school communities of a pupil accommodation review.

Business day: A calendar day that is not a weekend or statutory holiday. It also does not include calendar days that fall within school boards' Christmas, spring, and summer break. For schools with a year-round calendar, any break that is five calendar days or longer is not a business day.

Consultation: The sharing of relevant information as well as providing the opportunity for municipalities and other community partners, the public and affected school communities to be heard.

Facility Condition Index (FCI): A building condition as determined by the Ministry of Education by calculating the ratio between the five-year renewal needs and the replacement value for each facility.

On-the-ground (OTG) capacity: The capacity of the school as determined by the Ministry of Education by loading all instructional spaces within the facility to current Ministry standards for class size requirements and room areas.

Public delegation: A regular meeting of the Board of Trustees where presentations by groups or individuals can have their concerns heard directly by the school board trustees.

Public meeting: An open meeting held by the school board to solicit broader community feedback on a pupil accommodation review.

School Information Profile (SIP): An orientation document with point-in-time data for each of the schools under a pupil accommodation review to help the ARC and the community understand the context surrounding the decision to include the specific school(s) in a pupil accommodation review.

Space template: A Ministry of Education template used by a school board to determine the number and type of instructional areas to be included within a new school, and the size of the required operational and circulation areas within that school.

APPENDIX A - ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW PETITION TEMPLATE

Dear Minister,
I am writing to request an Administrative Review of the accommodation review process undertaken by the[name of the school board] for the following school(s):[school name],[school name],[school name]
On[date] _, the Board of Trustees voted to[describe board resolution to close school/s, move students, keep school/s open and/or build new school/s]
Attached please find our petition. The petitioners believe that the board did not follow its accommodation review policy in the following ways:
The board's policy states: _[describe relevant section of the board's policy]
Instead, the board <u>[describe how actual events differed]</u>
2) The board's policy states: _[describe relevant section of the board's policy]
Instead, the board[describe how actual events differed]
The board's policy states:[describe relevant section of the board's policy]

Instead, the board <u>[describe how actual events differed]</u>
[other examples as appropriate]
We believe the board did not follow its accommodation review policy, we hope that you will appoint an independent facilitator to review the board's accommodation review process.
Sincerely,
[Contact person for the petitioners]
Contact information

Appendix B



MINISTRY OF EDUCATION ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW OF ACCOMMODATION REVIEW PROCESS

A review of a school board's accommodation review process may be sought if the following conditions are met.

An individual or individuals must:

- Submit a copy of the board's accommodation review policy highlighting how the accommodation review process was not compliant with the school board's accommodation review policy.
- Demonstrate the support of a portion of the school community through the completion of a petition signed by a number of supporters equal to at least 30% of the affected school's student headcount (e.g., if the headcount is 150, then 45 signatures would be required). Parents/guardians of students and/or other individuals that participated in the accommodation review process are eligible to sign the petition¹
 - The petition should clearly provide a space for individuals to print and sign their name; address (street name and postal code); and to indicate whether they are a parent/guardian of a student attending the school subject to the accommodation review, or an individual who has participated in the review process.
- Submit the petition and justification to the school board and the Minister of Education within thirty (30) days of the board's closure resolution.

The school board would be required to:

- Confirm to the Minister of Education that the names on the petition are parents/guardians of students enrolled at the affected school and/or individuals who participated in the review process.
- Prepare a response to the individual's or individuals' submission regarding the process and forward the board's response to the Minister of Education within thirty (30) days of receiving the petition.

If the conditions set out above have been met, the Ministry would be required to:

 Undertake a review by appointing a facilitator to determine whether the school board accommodation review process was undertaken in a manner consistent with the board's accommodation review policy within thirty (30) days of receiving the school board's response.

¹ Information contained in the petition is subject to the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act*, 1990.